
City of Covington Newsletter  

Highlights from  

June 17 - 23 *   
 

Called Board Meeting Resulted in Approval of Several 2nd Readings 

There was a called meeting of the Board of Mayor and Aldermen Tuesday, June 20, 2017, in the Board Room at 

Covington City Hall.  Present were Mayor Justin Hanson, Alderwoman Minnie Bommer, Alderman John 

Edwards, Alderman Drew Glass, Alderman Jere Hadley, Alderman Mac McGowan, Alderman C.H. Sullivan, 

City Attorney Rachel Witherington, Recorder-Treasurer Tina Dunn, CPD Chief Buddy Lewis, CFD Chief 

Michael Naifeh, Personnel Director Tiny Barton, CPW Director David Gray, Assistant to the Mayor Sara 

Gangaware, Codes Enforcement Officer Lessie Fisher, David Gwinn, Mary Jones. 

 

Mayor Hanson called meeting to order at 1:00.   

The first order of business was the 2nd reading of ordinance 1689 - tax rate of $1.33 ï same as in previous years.  

Motion to approve was made by Alderman Edwards and seconded by Hadley.   Motion passed. 

 

Second, the committee looked at second reading of budget for approval ï ordinance 1690.  Alderman Glass 

motioned to approve ordinance 1690.  Alderman Sullivan seconded.  Chief Lewis approached the Board and 

stated that since the Board is considering dipping into the fund balance, he respectfully requested two additional 

marked police cars for the City of Covington Police Department.  This would add $26,000 per year for a 3-year 

lease.  Alderman Edwards motioned to approve dipping into the fund balance to lease police cars for Chief 

Lewis and to fully fund the 501c3 requests from 2016-17 requests (no increases).  McGowan stated he would 

vote against the motion because he is not comfortable with that and cannot support continuing to dip into our 

fund balance.  Alderman Edwards stated there is about $400,000 in this yearôs budget that will not be there next 

year, so it will only be one year we will have to dip that deep.  Edwards stated that is what a rainy day fund is 

for.   

 

Alderman Glass asked Tina Dunn how much this would be dipping out of our fund balance for this budget, and 

she responded about $206,000.  Glass stated he cannot agree doing that because he does not like operating in 

the red.  If all departmentôs needs had been met, then he might agree to fully funding nonprofits, but he is not 

comfortable fully funding all nonprofit requests when we are already operating in the red and not taking care of 

our own departments.   Glass addressed Chief Lewis and said that he is in favor of leasing vehicles for the 

police department, but not for including full (2016-17) funding of nonprofits.   

 

Alderman Hadley stated he doesnôt like dipping into fund balance, and stated that if we keep sucking money out 

of this fund and something was to happen, we would be in bad shape. He stated he cannot vote for this motion.  

Hadley said he rather put our department heads first and not put ourselves in a crunch with nonprofit funding.    

 

Chief Lewis stated he understands the situation, but his department will have to spend money on vehicles this 

year because they are in need of repairs.  The CPD is running cars 24-7 and he asked to have the opportunity to 

come before them again during the upcoming year to revisit this option. Some of the CPD vehicles are 15-17 

years old.  Mayor Hanson stated two police cars were replaced last year as well as two drug unit vehicles.  

Alderman Hadley stated he believes there may be federal funding coming to assist law enforcement agencies.  

Hadley went on to say he has no problem at all reconsidering Chief Lewisô request as the year goes on.  

Alderman Edwards stated he is only requesting $61,000 for his motion out of a fund balance of 1.6 million.  

McGowan stated that the aldermen are elected to operate with a balanced budget and be good stewards of the 

funds from public resources.  At that time, McGowan called for question.  Motion was voted on with Bommer 



and Edwards voting yes and Glass, Hadley, McGowan and Sullivan voting no. Edwardsô motion to lease two 

additional police vehicles and fully fund nonprofit requests (based on 2016-17 numbers) failed.  

 

Glass asked Dunn if State Comptroller requires a specific amount in our fund balance, and she stated there is no 

requirement, only a recommendation of 10% of total budget.   

 

Mayor Hanson stated he has worked hard to present a balanced budget and had to ask all department heads to 

cut back in order to do so.  He understands the passion of nonprofits and understands the great work they 

provide for our city, but he cannot agree to fully fund their requests this year.  He said the city finds itself in a 

financial bind under the current circumstances and nonprofit Boards of Directors are just going to have to raise 

necessary funds for their agencies, and went on to say that our primary goal is to provide services to the people 

of Covington.  

  

Mayor then took vote on ordinance 1690 to approve the 2017-18 budget on second reading.  Alderwoman 

Bommer and Alderman Edwards voted no and Alderman Glass, Alderman Hadley, Alderman McGowan, and 

Alderman Sullivan votes yes.  Motion passed.  

 

Motion to approve budget amendments ï Ordinance 1692 ï on second reading passed.   

 

There being no further business, meeting adjourned. 

Called Finance and Administration Committee Meeting Resulted in 

Narrowing Down Sites for Police Facility and Reserving $100,000 for 

African American Museum Presence in Covington 

Immediately following the Called Board Meeting, there was a called meeting of the Finance and Administration 

Committee.  Present were Chairman Alderman C.H. Sullivan, Mayor Justin Hanson, Alderwoman Minnie 

Bommer, Alderman John Edwards, Alderman Drew Glass, Alderman Jere Hadley, Alderman Mac McGowan, 

City Attorney Rachel Witherington, Recorder-Treasurer Tina Dunn, CPD Chief Buddy Lewis, CFD Chief 

Michael Naifeh, Personnel Director Tiny Barton, CPW Director David Gray, Assistant to the Mayor Sara 

Gangaware, Codes Enforcement Officer Lessie Fisher, David Gwinn, Mary Jones. 

 

Chairman Sullivan called meeting to order at 1:34 

 

Contract came before Board from A2H to provide engineering and structural consulting services to the City of 

Covington.  Mayor Hanson asked each alderman to take a look at the proposed contract which described how 

they will serve us over the year.  Mayor Hanson stated A2H has worked with Covington for about 12 years.  

Alderwoman Bommer asked if these services are provided without additional fees by MAAG (Memphis 

Association of Area Governments)?  Mayor Hanson stated he believes there is an additional charge for these 

services from MAAG.  Alderwoman Bommer requested that Mayor Hanson investigate the services with 

MAAG and suggested not entering into a contract with A2H for something we may be able to get free or at a 

reduced cost through our membership.  Alderman Edwards stated we are already discussing lack of funding, so 

he believes we should see if we can get these services at a lower cost.  Mayor Hanson stated we are not 

currently paying membership to MAAG and he stated that MAAG staff is limited.  Alderwoman Bommer 

reiterated her desire to have this investigated and stated that if we donôt have to spend money for a contract with 

A2H, then we shouldnôt.  Glass motioned to refer this discussion to the July F & A Committee Meeting to give 

Mayor Hanson and Attorney Witherington time to delve deeper into the contract and investigate services from 

other agencies, including MAAG.  Alderman Edwards seconded.  Motion passed.   

 

 



Next up for discussion was location for CPD facility.   

Maps and drawings were distributed to aldermen for several renderings of possible buildings at various 

locations within the city of Covington.   

 

One of these locations is land currently owned by Delfield as they may be willing to make a land swap with the 

Industrial Board.  There were two conceptual drawings in this location labeled Delfield Conceptual Site Plan A 

and Plan B.   

 

There was also a drawing showing the facility on Newman Property located on West Liberty Street.  Another 

rendering was on land behind The Doughnut Man on North Main Street, and another one on vacant lot adjacent 

to Krystal on Highway 51. Yet another drawing shows the facility on the old Covington Grammar School site at 

the corner of Church and College Streets across the street from Shelton Park.      

 

Chief Lewis stated that the sites near Delfield seems to be the best location.  The City potentially would not 

have to purchase this land, and the facility will be close to the Justice Center.  Chief Lewis stated he wants the 

impound lot on the facility site because they are responsible for vehicles located there.   

 

Alderman Glass suggested not moving on the Delfield property until we hear something more permanent from 

Delfield headquarters on the land swap.  In this swap, Delfield would end up getting more land.  Alderwoman 

Bommer asked to consider Highway 51, and went on to state this would make 51 look better.  She stated it is 

important to build a really nice police station to start the process for improvement in this area.  Chief Lewis 

stated he appreciated her thoughts, but he doesnôt like the idea of a multi-million dollar police facility being 

sandwiched between a liquor store and a night club.  

   

Glass asked if Chief Lewis still wants to consider Newman Property.  Mayor Hanson stated the public hearing 

was held about the Newman property and the people who came expressed their opposition to putting a police 

facility there.  Alderwoman Bommer stated she believes it would be the most expensive place to build.  

Alderman Sullivan stated he feels the old grammar school site seems to be the best location ï particularly 

compared to Newman Property.  Attorney Witherington suggested eliminating the Newman property because of 

the expense and legal battles it would take to gain access to this area.   

 

Alderman Edwards stated the police department is to fight crime and that is why he wants it out on Highway 51 

because it would be centrally located and on a 4-lane highway.  Also north Covington is an area where there is a 

crime issue and having a police presence would help with this.  Edwards stated it is embarrassing for people to 

stay in our nice hotels north of town and hear gun shots or experience crime.  Alderman Glass stated the old 

elementary school property across from Shelton Park is centrally located and he is concerned that if we donôt 

develop that area, that old building may become blighted or be a blank space.  He asked for this to be 

considered.   

 

Chief Lewis stated the old elementary school site is a beautiful site and a great location, but there will be major 

lighting in that neighborhood and cars coming in and out 24/7.  Alderman Sullivan stated he has talked to 

several residents located by the current police department and they are glad to be close to the department and 

are not concerned with the coming and going of officers.  He has also talked to several of his neighbors and they 

not opposed. Lewis stated he is not opposed, but wants the committee to think about the future and possible 

expansion.  Codes Enforcement Officer Lessie Fisher stated this site is NOT in the Historic District.  

 

Alderman Edwards motioned to remove Newman property from consideration and Alderman Glass seconded.  

Motion passed.  Hanson asked if the lot next to Krystal is for sale and Edwards stated it is for $213,000.  

Alderman Sullivan stated the acreage on North Main is for sale for $600,000, making that the most costly 

location being considered.   

 



Alderman McGowan asked if we want to go ahead and remove a lot beside Krystal, but Alderwoman Bommer 

stated not to remove this because it is more land than it looks and she wants the committee to talk about this one 

more.   

 

Mayor Hanson stated he is in full agreement that improvements need to take place on Highway 51 and he 

understands a police department would be an improvement in this area, but asked the committee members to 

look at the Church Street location, which is 4+ acres, and just off highway 51.  Alderman McGowan asked to 

use LED lights on the facility and that would not be quite as bright.  Alderman Hadley suggested looking at 

areas along Tennessee Avenue, but Mayor Hanson stated this is in a flood plain and we are already dealing with 

problems at the North Fire Station because of that.   Chief Naifeh elaborated on that and stated it would require 

building that road up several feet.    Fisher stated if essential services are put in a flood plain, the City would be 

responsible for raising that road. 

 

Glass stated he wished committee had more information at this time on the Delfield decision.  Alderman 

McGowan asked about the flood plain north of town, and Fisher stated she will have to look at FEMA map to 

determine level of flood plain.  Naifeh asked if the area around Delfield is in a flood plain.  Alderwoman 

Bommer stated she knows the Krystal property is not a favorite for Chief Lewis, but she wants to hear more 

about it.  She asked Lewis to tell her why this location is not acceptable to him.  Lewis stated he doesnôt want to 

be behind another building and that is a small piece of property (2 acres) and no room for impound lot or any 

expansion.  Then Bommer asked about the Kentucky Fried Chicken location on Highway 51 and Lewis said 

that isnôt large enough, either.  Alderman Glass asked Chief Lewis how big he thinks the new facility needs to 

be.  Lewis stated he would have to meet with architect to be sure on that.  McGowan stated he doesnôt think we 

need to cut the space that was recommended by the study we requested.  Lewis went on to day he doesnôt 

believe the city of Covington should purchase additional property when we have property we can use.  

Alderman Sullivan stated he has heard similar sentiments.  Alderman Edwards stated if we are looking at 

making a 25 year decision and spending millions of dollars, he doesnôt think buying land should be a deal 

breaker.  Edwards then asked the mayor to ask A2H to make drawings of 15,000 square feet as opposed to the 

recommended 20,000 square feet.  Mayor stated he will ask them to do this, but cannot be sure they will do it.  

Lewis stated he is not recommending a smaller facility ï but they COULD do that by eliminating and cutting 

areas.  

 

Chairman Sullivan asked to have some time to look at the Center for Public Safety study again and to get more 

definitive information from Delfield.  Hanson encouraged Board to deeply consider the information they have 

received today and he hopes to have a decision in the July F & A meeting.  Glass asked if we can determine to 

stop with the sites before the committee today ï with the elimination of the Newman property.  He expressed 

concern over new ideas coming up and stopping progress.  Alderman McGowan asked if the consensus is to 

make the decision from these 5 locations. Edwards stated he feels we shouldnôt have tunnel vision at this point 

and wants to keep ideas open and not eliminate any feasible location.  Mayor Hanson asked if Board wanted 

him to contract with a real estate agent.  Chairman Sullivan stated he has looked at maps and doesnôt see 

anything other viable locations.  Glass stated the group has already determined they want the facility centrally 

located, and on or close to Highway 51.  Bommer also asked Mayor Hanson to get preliminary costs for 

asbestos abatement and demolition of the old Covington Grammar School.  Hanson stated he would get that 

information as well as a final decision from Delfield and 15,000 sq foot drawings.  Chief Lewis stated wherever 

the committee decides to put the facility, he and his department will work there and be grateful for it. 

 

Item 3 was discussion of African American Museum ï Mayor Hanson stated he put a letter in their mailboxes 

he got from ECD outlining how Artesian Funds can be used.  They can be used for anything that is Community 

Development Block Grant eligible.  Hanson stated that the Association for the Preservation of African 

American Culture and History in Tipton County (APAACH-TC) has requested $100,000 of Artesian Fund 

monies to be set aside for an African American Museum.  Hanson stated the committee can use those funds for 

the expansion of our existing museum for an African American History exhibit, and he is in agreement of doing 

that and feels this is a win-win for the city.   Alderwoman Bommer stated she is in favor of that, and she will 



bring that proposal to the APAAHC-TC to see how they feel about an expansion to the current museum as 

opposed to the purchase of the Price house for a museum.   

 

Alderman Edwards then motioned to set aside $100,000 of Artesian Funds for African American Museum 

presence in Covington, and Alderwoman Bommer seconded.  Edwards said he wants to tell Ms. Hattye 

Yarbrough we will have a place to display her artifacts.  Alderwoman Bommer stated that while Ms Yarbrough 

has an extensive collection, there are many other African Americans in Tipton County who have stories to tell 

and who have been instrumental in building Covington and Tipton County as we know it today.  It is important 

to tell these stories and make African American history known here ï we have a unique history here in Tipton 

County and people should know about it. A vote was taken and the motion passed.   

 

There being no further business, meeting was adjourned.   

 

 

Covington & Munford High Schools Recognized by US and 

World Report with Bronze Medals 
 

Two Tipton County high schools have received recognition from US News and World Report with 

bronze awards for 2017, Covington High and Munford High. High school students in Tennessee are 

tested in English, math, biology, chemistry and U.S. history. To graduate, Tennessee high schools 

students must earn 22 credits in various subjects, including three credits in social studies, according to 

the Tennessee Department of Education. 

Of the Tennessee schools in the 2017 U.S. News Best High Schools rankings, seven were awarded gold 

medals, 19 earned silver medals and 98 received bronze medals. Click HERE to see Covington High 

Schoolôs information.  WAY TO GO CHARGERS and COUGARS! 

 

 

 

http://www.tn.gov/education/
http://education.usnews.rankingsandreviews.com/best-high-schools
https://www.usnews.com/education/best-high-schools/search?name=Covington+HIgh+School
https://www.usnews.com/education/best-high-schools/tennessee


Fire Chief Michael Naifeh Graduated with WestStar 

Class of 2017 

 
After 6 months of commitment and training, Michael 

Naifeh graduated from UT Martinôs WestStar 

Leadership Program. WestStar is an exciting program 

of study designed exclusively for class members. One 

of the major benefits of the program is the interaction 

with other class members and the people who are 

shaping the future of West Tennessee. Therefore, the 

program requires full participation by those selected 

for participation. 

 
Family, friends, and co-workers attended the 

graduation in Jackson, TN in support of Chief 

Naifehôs accomplishments.  Mayor Justin Hanson is a 

graduate of WestStar class of 2016 and Mark 

Heaston, Care Officer for the Covington Fire 

Department, is a WestStar graduate of the  

Class of 2015.  

June Tasty Tuesday at Little Jimmyôs Lunch Box 

 

On the third Thursday of 

each month, the Covington-

Tipton County Chamber 

sposors ñTasty Tuesdayò, 

which is a Dutch treat lunch 

at noon at a selected 

Chamber member restaruant.  

Juneôs Tasty Tuesday was at 

Little Limmyôs Lunch Box at 

511 East Liberty in 

Covington. Stay tuned for 

future Tasty Tuesdays and be 

sure to join us! 

http://www.utm.edu/departments/weststar/leadershipprogram.php
http://www.utm.edu/departments/weststar/leadershipprogram.php


Covington Public Works and Street Crews  

Installed New Culvert 
 

  

 
Holly Grove Road was temporarily closed near Kimbrough Drive for the installation of a new culvert to 

improve drainage in this area.   

 

 



Geneaology Class Held at Museum 

 
Sherri Onorati, archivist at the Tipton County 

Museum in Covington, led the first of two 

classes on geneaology Tuesday in the 

conference room at the museum.  The next 

class is scheduled for July 22 at 10:30 am. 

Call 901-476-0242 for information.  
 

 

Summer is Here ð Take Care in the Heat  

 

 

 

Click below for Summer Safety Tips  

 

American Academy of Pediatrics  

OSHA Tips and First Aid  

10 Rules for Summer Safety for Kids  

Summer Health Hazards to Avoid   

https://www.aap.org/en-us/about-the-aap/aap-press-room/news-features-and-safety-tips/pages/summer-safety-tips.aspx
https://www.osha.gov/SLTC/heatstress/heat_illnesses.html
http://www.parents.com/baby/safety/outdoor/child-summer-safety-rules/
http://www.webmd.com/a-to-z-guides/ss/slideshow-summer-health-hazards

